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P.O. Box 7415 Facsimile (202) 353-1873 

Washington, DC  20044 
     

September 19, 2024 

 

Kirk D. Lyons      

Southern Legal Resource Center, Inc. 

P.O. Box 1235 

Black Mountain, NC, 28711    

 

 

Re: Demand for Suspension of Further Dispositive Actions Until Final Adjudication of 

Case No. 24-5026; Defend Arlington, et al., Plaintiffs-Appellants vs. United States 

Department of Defense, et al., Defendants-Appellees 

 

Dear Mr. Lyons: 

 

We are in receipt of your September 11, 2024 letter concerning the Department of the 

Army’s disposition of the Confederate Memorial formerly displayed in Arlington National 

Cemetery. In December 2023, the Army disassembled the Memorial and moved it into storage at 

a Defense Logistics Agency (DLA) facility in Richmond, Virginia. On August 3, 2024, the Army 

and the Commonwealth of Virginia executed a Deed of Gift transferring legal title of the 

Memorial from the Army to Virginia. Before executing the Deed of Gift, the Army and Virginia 

consummated a Memorandum of Understanding that governed the gift of the Memorial to 

Virginia. In that Memorandum of Understanding, Virginia agreed that upon taking title to the 

Memorial it would not, now or in the future, do any of the following: 

 

a. Donate, sell, trade, lease, lend, bail, encumber, or cannibalize the Memorial, or 

dismantle the Memorial for parts; 

 

b. Remove the Memorial for use or display outside of Virginia; 

 

c. Transfer title to the Memorial directly or indirectly; or 

 

d. Do or allow anything to be done that would contribute to the Memorial being seized, 

attached, lost, stolen, damaged, or destroyed. 

 

The Memorandum of Understanding also requires Virginia to retain the services of 

experts regarding the treatment of the Memorial and to prepare a relocation plan that provides for 

appropriate siting and reassembly of the Memorial. Further, Virginia entered into a Host–Tenant 

Agreement with DLA that provides for temporary storage of the Memorial for no more than 26 

months. Thus, although legal title of the Memorial has been transferred to Virginia, the 
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Memorial has not been moved from the DLA facility in Richmond. We have provided courtesy 

copies of the Memorandum of Understanding and the Deed of Gift as attachments to this letter. 

 

Although the Department of the Army no longer has legal ownership of the Memorial, 

we have spoken to representatives from the Virginia Department of Historic Resources about the 

concerns expressed in your September 11, 2024 letter. The Commonwealth has agreed that while 

your current appeal, Defend Arlington v. U.S. Dep’t of Defense, No. 24-5026 (D.C. Cir.) is still 

pending, it will provide 30-days’ notice to the Department of the Army before moving the 

Memorial from the DLA facility. Also, while this appeal is pending, if Virginia informs us that it 

plans to move the Memorial out of storage, we will promptly notify you of Virginia’s plans. 

These commitments do not apply to any further proceedings after the D.C. Circuit has decided 

this current appeal, No. 24-5026. 

 

Please reach out to me with any questions. 

 

      Respectfully, 

 

      /s/ Ezekiel A. Peterson_________ 

      Ezekiel A. Peterson 

U.S. Department of Justice 

Environment & Natural Resources Division 

      P.O. Box 7415 

Washington, DC 20044 

(202) 598-6399 

ezekiel.a.peterson@usdoj.gov 

 

Attachments: 

 

Attachment 1: Memorandum of Understanding Regarding Donation of the Confederate 

Memorial Previously on Display in Arlington National Cemetery 

 

Attachment 2: Deed of Gift 

 

 












